
Please join us every Sunday for Worship  

9am Adult Sunday School  

10:30am Family Worship and Childrenõs Sunday School 

Communion is the 1
st
 Sunday of every month  

Upcoming Events  
 

Family Promise Host Week  
January 1st ð8th  

 

ñPainting Partyò at the Parsonage 
Saturday, January 7th beginning at 9am  

 

Cabinet Meeting  
Sunday, January 8th at noon  

 

Annual Reports Due  
Wednesday, January 18th  

 

Welcome Pastor Linda Rackliffe and  
Annual Church Meeting  

Sunday, February 5th  
 

Ash Wednesday  
Wednesday, March 1st  

Village Church Times  
 

Chester Congregational Baptist Church  

 

Catch the Spirit  
 

January & February 2017  
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Last Things  

When the Lamb opened the Seventh Seal, 
there was silence in heaven for about half an houré - Revelation 8:1  

Destiny defines Christian faith. Salvation History from Genesis to the 
Ascension of Christ points to Last Things. All heaven waits in awestruck silence 

for God to reveal his final chapter. These Last Things define Christian life now.  

But when that Last Day arrives, our astonishing God reveals it to be 

another new beginning:  

Then I saw a new heaven and a new earth;  

for the first heaven and the first earth had passed awayé - Revelation 21:1 

What we do as Interim Pastors is a tiny reflection of this divine grandeur. 

From the day we step in, our focus is on the day we step out and our work is 
done. You have called Linda Rackliffe to be your new settled Pastor, so my work 
is finished. I rejoice as you rejoice.  

Here is part of what I wrote to Marge Pagliuca on this occasion:  

The end point of every Interim appointment is to pray for 

and then to witness the successful vote to call a new settled 

Pastor.  

You have now accomplished that, and I am honored to have 

been part of your transition process. Hearty congratulations 

on the new chapter before you.  

I do need to say again that this has been the most 

encouraging Interim appointment I have yet had in my seven 

Interims to date. You are a blessed people. The Lord has graced 

you in many ways and it has been a joy for me to see that, and to 

work with all of you.  

For January 29, my last Sunday with you, we shall follow 
customary Interim practice by closing with a short but 

definitive Interim Farewell Liturgy following the Benediction, 
which will be led by the Moderator, with appropriate 
congregational responses to close our relationship.  

I pray you the Lordõs abundant grace on your new 
relationship with Pastor Linda.  

 

 

- Pastor Duke  
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Lillian and Perley Arthur  

Cora Lee Beal, friend of Judy Balk  

Kristen Beaudreau, friend of Dot Avery  

Brian Bethune  

Forrest Brown  

Bill Curtin  

Daphne Deuplisea, Deb Field's sister-in-law 

Barbara Dolloff  

Debbie Drew, prayers for son and family 

Sherry Fannella  

Darlene Ferron, friend of Lannie Crowley  

Hargy Heap, Nate Rockwell's uncle 

Steve Hebert  

Robert Henderson, Sr., Penny's father-in-law 

Nancy Hoijer  

Pauline Hoyt  

Ann Huskinson  

Hayden Lane  

Maria  

Marianne Larimer & family, a lifelong friend of 
Judy & Mel Balk  

Family of  Elizabeth Marriott  

Dianne MacBurnie  

Janet MacGray  

Mindy, friend of Pastor Linda Rackliffe  

Kathy O'Hare,  sister of Tony Hanna's college friend 

Judy Pierce, Sally St. Clair's niece 
Brenda Price  

Barbara Rice  

Kaylie Sargent, friend of Cindy McLaughlin  

Elaine Scott Paul Scott's mother 
Elaine Storlazzi, friend of Colleen Towle 

Dave Templeton  

Dean Towlas  

Barbara Tudor, niece of Cliff and Joanne Millsaps 

Ruth Verrocchi and family, Joanne Millsaps' 
sister 
Evelyn Wise  

Jan Woodhouse  
 

For those who are in Nursing Homes...  
Evelyn Wise  
 

Our prayers and sympathy go out to the 
families ofé  
Alice Newell  who died recently 
Jamie Towle  who died on December 27th 

John Wisniewski  who died on December 27th 

 
 
 
 
 

Upcoming Board Meetings:  
BORF  ï Wednesday, January 4th at 6:30pm 
Missions   - 2nd Tuesday of the month in the 
morning  
Cabinet ðSunday, January 8th at noon 
CE ï Sunday, January 15th at noon 
Deacons  ï  Sunday,  January 15th at noon 

zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz 

zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Thank you to everyone for another 
successful Christmas in the Village craft 

fair!  We make over $4,000 from the 
craft fair sale, bake sale, jewelry table 

and the Loaf & Ladle lunch.  Thanks to 
everyone who volunteered and shopped! 

Deb Field 

Ash Wednesday  
is March 1st  
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zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz

zzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzzz

Rockingham VNA & Hospice will be offering Bereavement Support Groups that 
meet once a week for six weeks from January 23rd through February 28 th. A 
Monday afternoon group and a Tuesday evening group are planned. These 
groups are free to the public, but must have four registered participants for each 
group (with a maximum of eight participants). The afternoon group will meet at 
the Epping Regional Health Center on Route 125 and the evening group(s) will be 

held at the offices of RVNA & Hospice, 137 Epping Road in Exeter. For more information and to 
register, please call Molly Brewer at 772-2981. 

Annual Church Meeting  
 

The Annual Church Meeting is Sunday, February, 5th.  A light lunch will be 
served in the vestry prior to the meeting.  All annual reports from boards and 
committees are due to the Church office by Wednesday, January 18th. I plan to 
have the Annual Report available on Sunday, January 29th.  

Parsonage ñPainting Partyò 
 There will be a ñPainting Partyò scheduled for Saturday January 7 th  to paint 
three rooms and several closets after some necessary plaster repair.   We will begin 
at 9am and work until the painting is completed.   This will be an exciting opportunity for 
fellowship and fun as we continue the momentum we started last fall to insure our Pastor has a 
nice and safe home! The snow date is Saturday, January 14th.  You can speak to any member of 
the BORF if you have any questions. 

Prepared to Serve 2017  
ñI Planted, Others Watered,  but God Gives the Growth.ò 

Saturday, February 25, 2017  
Pembroke Academy, Pembroke, NH  

 Prepared to Serve is a special training event that welcomes 
participants with fellowship, inspiring worship, and educational, 
faith -building workshops on a wide variety of topics, including 
stewardship, church leadership, church finances, global missions 

and Christian education. We offer over 50 unique workshops on a wide range of topics. The day 
also includes a delicious catered lunch and refreshments throughout. 
 Last year's event was incredibly well-attended (500+), and well -received by all. We were 
delighted with the record turnout and response, and thank everyone that worked so hard to make 
this day a great success. We hope to see each and every one of you again for 2017's event! 
Online Event Registration will open in January 2017.  
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The Advent and Christmas season seemed to have come and gone 
very quickly this year. Perhaps this is because Epiphany Sunday was 
on New Yearôs Day. By the time many of you read this and return to 
church on Sunday the 8th you will notice that most of the Christmas 
decorations have been taken down and put away. To that end, we 
ask that you please take the poinsettias home if you ordered them in 
memory of a loved one, or even if you did not and would like one or 
two. They will start to look unkempt and that is not the way we 
would either like to say goodbye to Pastor Duke or to welcome 
Pastor Linda. Announcements were made this past Sunday, January 
1st for people to take home the poinsettias as we donôt use flowers on 

communion Sundays. There are protective ñsleevesò on the shelf above the choir robes if you wish 
to take a plant and protect it on the way home. 
 
This will be our final month to have Pastor Duke and his guiding wisdom with us. I hope 
everyone will come out on Sunday, January 29th for his last worship service with us. The 
Diaconate as well as the Cabinet has been fortunate to have his faith in all of us as well as his 
guidance as we made our way with a renewed spirit on this journey of discovery in the life of our 
church. We will be having a true ñYankee Styleò pot luck lunch after worship on the 29 th 
following worship to wish Pastor Duke well in his next calling as interim to another lucky church. 
So, whether we have a bunch of salads, a spread of desserts, a smorgasbord of main dishes ï 
bring óem in, because thatôs whatôs for lunch!!! We can at the very least send him off with the 
hospitality for which we have become so well known. 
 
Speaking of renewed spirit ï we have a joyous occasion to look forward to as Pastor Linda takes 
the helm on a very busy Sunday ï February 5th . We have our Annual Meeting, which also 
happens to be Super Bowl Sunday, and we already know she is a fan! Preparations are underway 
to make the parsonage ready for her. I expect there will be a period of adjustment as we all get 
used to each other. It will be a time for us to stretch our flexibility once again and adapt to some 
changes. Change is good; keeps us on our toes. Awake. Alert. 
 
As I seem to be able to segue from one thought to another while I type tonightéMark Lutton has 
been keeping us awake and alert with some of his musical choices. Iôm sure there are more to 
come. Our choir seems to be ebbing and flowing, in sickness, health, commitments, and our vocal 
choices become more limited. However, we have some good ideas to work around this ï short of 
using a shepherdôs hook to pull singers in off the street! 
 
With resolutions in mind, the Deaconôs encourage you to take time to think about making a New 
Yearôs resolution to support the church in a specific way this year either by pledging, helping a 
board, or coming up with some ideas on how we can do all we need to do with LESS MEETINGS! 
That said, it means we need a committed congregation. 
 
Our prayer shawl ministry continues and many prayer shawls have been given out. We are in 
need of more shawls to be made.  Please see Deb Field if you need yarn to begin 
making one.  Many people still move onto and off of our prayer list and we are taking requests 
from the community as well. It would appear our Community Outreach has grown.  
 

Continued on next page... 
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Continued from previous page  
 
Please continue to invite your friends and family to ñLikeò us on 
Facebook. We are continuing to get new viewers. You can use the 
Facebook link that Frances has included in the newsletter or go the 
church website at www.chesterchurchnh.org to find our link. Every 
event we do will need photos or videos that we can upload to the 
page and keep things interesting. Nothing is too small. Just send it 
to Frances, Mark Lutton or myself so we can post it the page. You 
will be able to see photos of our church open for Halloween, photos 
of the fair and other events as they happen. 

As always, one of the goals of the diaconate is to provide assistance to those who are ill or in need. 
If you or someone you know is in dire need of assistance please speak to a Deacon as soon as 
possible. Please understand that we need a good week to process your requests. Consider 
donating to the Deaconôs Fund. Itôs a way in which any donation, no matter how small, can be 
combined to help those in our community who encounter situations that are beyond their control 
ï situations that come about unexpectedly. Letôs continue to use our combined strength to ease 
the burdens others may carry. 
 
Our current and upcoming Deacons of the Month are Marge Pagliuca  in January  and Mary 
Hamblett  in February . You may, of course contact any of the Deacons if you have need or the 
church office and Frances will get a message to the Deacon of the Month. We want to know if 
there are illnesses or visits to be made or if there are those in need of prayer shawls. 
 
Reminder from the diaconate: Keep an eye to WMUR in the event that we may need to cancel 
Sunday services. The Deacons, along with Pastor Duke and Pastor Linda will make a decision on 
this fairly early on a Saturday evening if treacherous weather is indicated. Please consider your 
safety and distance to travel before venturing to church if it is questionable weather. Some people 
live 5 minutes from the church or less, others live 20, 30, or 40 minutes or more from church. It 
does make a difference! 
 
As always, one of the goals of the diaconate is to provide assistance to those who are ill or in need. 
If you or someone you know is in dire need of assistance please speak to a Deacon as soon as 
possible. Please understand that we need a good week to process your requests. Consider 
donating to the Deaconôs Fund. Itôs a way in which any donation, no matter how small, can be 
combined to help those in our community who encounter situations that are beyond their control 
ï situations that come about unexpectedly. 
 
One of the things we are so very good at is making people feel welcome. I have heard that over 
and over. Itôs our combined strength. We can use this strength together to ease someoneôs 
unspoken burden. We encourage you to take the time to think about those who might need the 
help of the Deacons. Please let us know. 

The Deacons for 2016 are Gen Rowell, Mary Hamblett, Deb Field, Marge Pagliuca and Paul Scott.   

http://www.chesterchurchnh.org
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The Board of Resources and Finance for 2016 consists of  Nate Rockwell, Norman Field, Donna 
Foote, Jean Gagnon and Penny Henderson. 

The Board of Missions for 2016 consists of Ben Hamblett, Grace Collette and John Chiaradonna.  

As we begin a brand new year, it is with joy that we anticipate the arrival 
of our new Pastor Linda Rackliffe! The BORF has been especially busy 
with the final preparations in our Parsonage for her January arrival. We 
know the other boards are also doing their pastoral preparations, but it is 
our responsibility and duty to insure that Rev. Rackliffe has a warm, 
welcoming, and safe home. We heavily rely on support from our entire 
Church family to accomplish this and we have NOT been disappointed 

with the response and willingness of everyone to pitch in and help! Many have invested ñsweat 
equityò while others have donated appliances, cleaning services, etc. 

 

The heat, water, and propane have been turned back oné.and we have a ñPainting Partyò planned 
for Saturday January 7th to paint specific rooms and closets that have had some plaster repair. We 
also have the help of Paul Scott and Marge and Mike Pagliuca to repaint and reinstall several 
indoor window shutters that needed some freshening up. Many others have helped in many ways 
and we are so thankful and blessed that we can come together as a family to resolve whatever 
needs to be done. We would be remiss to not mention and thank our Administrative Assistant 
Frances Kenison for all the ñbehind the scenesò support getting us the information we need and 
setting up necessary appointments etc. etc. We could not function without her help and keen 
ability to keep so many details in order!  

We are also very grateful to Richard Bellemore for his kind offer to keep our Church and 
Parsonage plowed this winter. We are so very blessed. 
 

Lastly, we are in the process of preparing the necessary budget and financial reports for 2016 as 
well as getting the 2017 budget ready to present at the February Annual Meeting. Thanks to all 
who are participating in getting this pulled together!  

 

The BORF wishes each and every one of you a very blessed, healthy, and happy 2017. We look 
forward to the New Year with exciting possibilities for our Church.  

 

Respectfully submitted by the 2016 Board of Resource and Finance. 

 The Board of Missions is an important part of the outreach of our 
Church. It needs at least one, and preferably two more members. I will 
not be on the Board this next year. If you are interested, speak to Marge 
Pagliuca, our Moderator. The Board has the responsibility of dispersing 
the money in the Missions treasury.  
 In December we had the special Thank-you offering that goes to 
the UCC Veterans of the Cross and the ABC Retired Ministers and 
Missionaries. Iôm sure that Beverly Lindsey benefits from the UCC 

offering and Mary and I benefit from the ABC Offering. This year we received $202--this is split 
between the two denominations. This is only 2/3 of what was received last year. Thank you to 
those who contributed.  
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The holidays were very busy! I had help setting up for the Christmas baskets and Mitten Tree 
gifts from Church members and the Lionôs Club.  We served 30 families and 49 children for 
Christmas. The Fire Department helped with four families and Chester Academy also helped four 
families from the Mitten Tree.  The rest of the Mittens were taken from the Lionôs Club, Church 
members and the community.  The PJ Project also collected pajamas for all of the children this 
year.  I also had a person meet me the morning of the pick up with 25 filled Christmas stockings, 
however I did not get his name.  Teresa Rogers did a great job keeping the walkways clear all 
morning.  Thanks you for all of your help!  

 
Current Food Pantry needs:  

 Cereal  Peanut Butter  Canned Fruit  Jelly  Sauce 
 
**Supermarket gift cards are always welcome ($15, $20, $25 and $30 amounts) **  
  Please contact Cindy at 887-4626 if you have any questions.  

Thank you,   Cindy McLaughlin  

Some elves or fairies or simply generous-hearted folk paid a visit to the 
church basement the week before Christmas and left behind for the Family 
Promise childrenôs enjoyment three intriguing, large, table games ï a child-
size pool table, a more standardïsize table hockey game, and an ice hockey 
or curling rink, table -sized. The latter two include electric plugs, which 
certainly elevate them from the norm as I recall them. To whomever the 
giver (s) is (are), many thanks indeed on behalf of the children and their 
parents. The simple fact they are not in the miniature, hand-held, electronic 
category and can be shared with others while playing recommends them 
highly from my perspective.  

 
Our next host week commences with the New Year, but we at present have only a single family in 
the program. The mother is working diligently to locate affordable living space for her and her 
three young people. The latest word suggests they may indeed be able to graduate from the 
program during our host week. They are a pleasure to host, but we wish them success for their 
sakes in the search. 
 
While there is not at the present moment another family prepared to come into Family Promise, 
inquiries continue to come; and, sadly, the need for safe, secure, temporary solutions remains 
with us as the new year begins. As always, new volunteers are welcome. Please speak with Mary 
Hamblett or me if you would like to learn more about what is involved or to put your name into 
the volunteer pool. 
 
          Deborah G. Bonell 
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Sunday  Monday  Tuesday  Wednesday  Thursday  Friday  Saturday  

1 

 

2 3 4 

6:30pm 

BORF 

meeting 

5 

7pm Choir 

Rehearsal 

6 

 

7 

9am 

Parsonage 

painting 

project  

8 

Noon 

Cabinet 

meeting 

Family 

Promise 

Host Week 

9 10 11 12 

7pm Choir 

Rehearsal 

13 14 

15 

Noon CE 

meeting 

Noon 

Deaconsô 

meeting 

16 

 

17 18 

**Annual 

Reports 

due to 

Church 

office**  

19 

7pm Choir 

Rehearsal 

20 21 

22 23 24 25 26 

7pm Choir 

Rehearsal 

27 28 

9am-noon 

Food 

Pantry open 

in Vestry 

29 

Noon-

Farewell 

Potluck 

lunch for 

Pastor Gray 

30 31     

Chester Congregational Baptist Church  

January 2017  

Sunday Church Services:  
*9am Adult Sunday School 
*10:30am Family Worship and Sunday School  
*Communion is on the first  Sunday  of every month*  

Family Promise Host Week  


